	



Minutes of Licensing Committee
Meeting Date:

Thursday, 10 April 2008 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor J Alcock (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Legal Services Manager and the Licensing and Electoral Registration Officer.

990

APOLOGIES

An apology for absence from the meeting was submitted on behalf of Councillor R Croasdale.

991

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 14 February 2008 approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

992

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

993

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

994

AGE LIMITS ON VEHICLES

The Legal Services Manager referred to minute 834 of Committee dated 14 February 2008 where Committee had considered whether or not to move to a system of limiting the age of vehicles to be licensed.  Committee had resolved at that meeting to consult at the Annual Taxi Meeting on the basis of imposing an age limit of 8 years on vehicles licensed for the first time with this authority.  Also at that meeting considerable concern was expressed as to the best method of imposing a limit on the type of vehicles licensed.  Members were also mindful of the environmental consequences of allowing older vehicles which might be less efficient in emission terms as compared with the implications of not allowing older vehicles to continue in use.  In order to assist Committee arrangements had been made for the proprietor of Bee Mill Garage to attend this meeting and the Chairman introduced Mr John Dickinson and Mr Michael Dowbekin who were co-owners of the garage which carried out all of the testing of private hire and taxi vehicles on behalf of the Council.  They then answered a number of questions from Members as follows:

· average mileage for a taxi;

· current testing regime for vehicles;

· possibility of insisting on more servicing of vehicles;

· condition of interior of vehicles;

· percentage failure rate;

· whether an age limit was appropriate for all vehicles; and

· whether to limit mileage rather than the age of vehicles

At this point in the meeting Mr Dickinson and Mr Dowbekin left the meeting.

RESOLVED:
That Committee recommend to the Annual Taxi Meeting that this Council is minded to bring the Council’s licensing conditions in line with neighbouring authorities in Blackburn with Darwen and Hyndburn.

995

AUTHORISATION OF ADDITIONAL ENFORCEMENT STAFF

The Legal Services Manager referred to the meeting of Council in June 2006 where six officers had been designated to carry out enforcement action (taxis/private hire) on the Council’s behalf.  She also updated Members in relation to the health of the Taxi Enforcement Officer who had suffered a heart attack recently and had subsequently been off work.  She had undertaken discussions with other officers of the Council in an attempt to ensure that some enforcement of taxi licensing was carried out.  She further reported that she was therefore seeking additional authorisations to enable the Council’s Civil Enforcement Officers (formerly parking wardens) to be authorised to carry out this work.  Thereafter, issues such as training and availability would have to be addressed in consultation with the Council’s Engineering Manager.

Members were concerned about whether the use of Civil Enforcement Officers would detract from their parking enforcement duties.

RESOLVED:
That Committee authorise the Council’s Civil Enforcement Officers to carry out enforcement work for the purposes of:

· the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976;

· the Town and Police Clauses Act 1847;

· the Council’s Bye-laws;

· the Transport Act 1985;

· the Local Government Act 2000;

· the Disability Discrimination Act;

· together with such regulations etc issued under the Acts and in accordance with the Council’s Licensing Enforcement Policy (August 2006).

996

IMPROVING THE STANDARD OF DRIVERS OF LICENSED VEHICLES

The Legal Services Manager sought to review how the Council licenses its hackney carriage and private hire drivers.  The Committee had been asked to consider ways of improving the quality of service provided by licence holders.  She outlined the current position in relation to drivers licensed by the authority which was as follows. They had to have held a driving licence for one year, be 21 or over, have a satisfactory Criminal Records Bureau clearance, have satisfactory medical clearance, pay a fee, obtain references and in the case of private hire vehicles, must have passed the Council’s knowledge test. 

The Council, when reviewing the arrangements, had considered the following options when looking at future licensing of drivers:

1.
Was no change to retain the current system.

2.
Was to remove the temporary badge which would remove the six month temporary arrangement and insist that drivers complete the knowledge test before receiving their licence.

3.
Was further testing of driving standards to include eye sight test, practical test, wheelchair exercise and debrief at the end of the test.

4.
Was to adopt the Hyndburn Borough Council ‘Steering to Success’ which dealt with handling disabled clients, conflict resolution, how to present the vehicle, improving communication skills, presentations from other organisations such Inland Revenue and how to access other useful courses such as defensive driving.

Members then discussed this matter in some detail.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the courses of action available; and

2.
instruct the Legal Services Manager to seek the views of licence holders on imposing an additional requirement for a further test such as the Driving Standards Agency test set out in her report.

997

PLANNING PERMISSION 

The Legal Services Manager submitted a report which sought the views of Committee as to whether or not the requirement for planning permission should be introduced as a pre condition for the grant of an operators licence.

She commented that this matter was being referred to Committee to seek their views as to whether the Council’s policy should make a clearer link between the grant of planning consent and the grant of an operators licence.  Guidance from the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister stressed that planning legislation should not normally be used to secure objectives which were achievable under other legislation.  

Whilst planning enforcement could address breaches of planning consent, the Council’s arrangements for planning enforcement made this difficult as many of the problems occurred late at night and arose from noise from vehicles parking problems created by vehicles, noise from visitors to booking offices including customers and drivers calling socially for work or to have a break.  The problem had increased recently since the introduction of the smoking ban.

RESOLVED:
That Committee instruct the Legal Services Manager to consult the Annual Taxi Meeting with a view to:

a)
imposing a condition on a private hire operators licence that the operator must obtain planning consent for his operating base prior to the grant of a licence; and

b)
impose a requirement that operators where planning consent exists but limits the maximum number of vehicles, be limited to the number of licensed vehicles permitted by that planning consent.

998

ANNUAL TAXI MEETING

The Legal Services Manager sought Committee’s views in relation to the agenda for the Annual Taxi/Private Hire Meeting.  She reminded Members that each year the Council held such a meeting to consult in relation to changes in Council policies and to discuss any matters of concern with licence holders.  Various improvements had been considered at recent Committee meetings and these were in summary:

· The imposition of age limits on vehicles.

· Introduction of additional tests for drivers.

· Linkage with planning permission for operators.

Further matters that had arisen which would be included on the agenda included a request from a private hire operator to install meters in his vehicles and a request to transfer one of the recently issued wheelchair accessible hackney plates.  She asked if any Committee Members had anything they wished to add to this agenda which would enable Members to propose any matters which they wished to see included at that meeting.  In relation to the timing of the meeting, she was hopeful that this could be arranged within the nest few weeks on the return of the Taxi Enforcement Officer.

RESOLVED:
That Members note the content of the agenda for the Annual Taxi Meeting which was to be held on Wednesday, 7 May 2008 starting at 7pm in the Ribble Valley Council Chamber subject to the return to work of the Taxi Enforcement Officer.

999

EAST LANCASHIRE PRIMARY CARE TRUST INITIATIVES

1.
The Watering Hole – Members were informed that a mobile unit entitled The Watering Hole would visit the Market Place lay-by in Clitheroe town centre offering water to drinkers and leafleting about safer drinking on Friday, 11 April between 3pm and 10pm.  It was also reported that a second initiative aim called Serial Killer and aimed at raising awareness about heart disease was also scheduled for Saturday, 17 May 2008 at similar times in the lay-by in Market Place.  Both initiatives were being driven by the East Lancashire PCT and were fully supported by Ribble Valley Community Safety Partnership and the Borough Council.  

The meeting closed at 8.21pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Diane Rice (414418).
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